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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

FEBRUARY 11, 2008

 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Special Counsel Leiter, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

Mayor Barnes proposed that the Council adjourn the meeting in memory of Congressman Tom Lantos, a great friend of Brisbane who valued the environment and human rights.

PUBLIC HEARING

A. Modification of the Northeast Ridge Residential Project

1.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-05 making the findings and certifying the 2007 Addendum to the 1983 Final Environmental Impact Report on the Northeast Ridge Residential Development

2.
Adopt Resolution No. 2008-06 approving a modification to the Vesting Tentative Map (VTM-1-06), Planned Development Permit (PD-1-06), Design Permit (DP-3-06), and Grading Permit (EX-1-06) for Unit II, Neighborhood II, of the Northeast Ridge Residential Development (APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040)

Special Counsel Leiter presented a proposed modification of the Northeast Ridge project.  She expressed her appreciation to City Attorney Toppel and Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, the City’s environmental consultant, for their help with the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) addendum and the modified Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits.  She reviewed the history of the Northeast Ridge project, explained the purpose of the proposed modifications, and responded to concerns raised by members of the public regarding the EIR.

Ms. Leiter said the modified project strengthens the protections of the San Bruno Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) decreases the land permitted for development by 50 percent, reduces the number of housing units by nearly 50 percent, and substantially increases funding for the HCP.  She noted that the HCP, adopted in 1983, provides a biological basis, recommends methods of management, and enlists the agreement of the state, county, cities, and property owners in the basic provisions of the HCP.  Under the HCP, parcels planned for future development were identified, and all have now been built except the area where the next phase of development is proposed.

Ms. Leiter stated that in 1989, the parties to the HCP amended the map of the Northeast Ridge project, reduced number of housing units by 53 percent, and established three residential neighborhoods.  At that time, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service evaluated the Callippe silverspot butterfly as a species of concern; the species was identified as an endangered species in 1997.  Ms. Leiter quoted an excerpt from the amendment agreement indicating the parties’ awareness that certain species of concern could be designated as endangered in the future and identifying steps to be taken.  She reported that the cities, county, and U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service have been meeting since 1999 in an attempt to arrive at a consensus about appropriate modifications.  Ms. Leiter drew attention to the discussion of the City’s objectives in the staff report, and noted that minimization of impacts on the Callippe butterfly was the central goal.

Ms. Leiter identified the Unit II neighborhood at the Northeast Ridge development.  She said the proposed modification covers a total of 74 acres, of which 20 would be developed.  She showed slides of the existing Northeast Ridge development, undisturbed areas, and the site proposed for Unit II, Neighborhood II.  She explained that the purpose of the modifications was to move development away from the prime area at Callippe Hill and protect more butterfly habitat.

Ms. Leiter said the 1989 Vested Tentative Map included 60 single-family homes immediately north of the single-family homes on the western side of the Northeast Ridge; and elimination of 108 townhomes.  The units in Neighborhoods I and II were further reduced, and the proposed modification calls for dedication of Callippe Hill as conserved habitat, 88 single-family houses to be constructed in a less valuable disturbed area; and an overall reduction of 80 housing units.

Ms. Leiter noted that additional benefits of the modification are elimination of a public road connecting the Northeast Ridge with Guadalupe Canyon, minimization of grading to eliminate the need for imported soil, reduction of temporarily disturbed habitat from 14 acres to less than 3 acres, and increased funding.

Ms. Leiter advised that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service considers inadequate funding a major obstacle to preservation of butterfly habitat on San Bruno Mountain.  She said the amendment will increase funding from the current $140,000 per year by raising fees to property owners and creating a $4 million endowment.

Ms. Leiter recalled hearing numerous public comments about the adequacy of the addendum and the environmental review for the project.  She explained that that California Environmental Quality Act requires analysis of all changes affecting the project that was approved as part of the 1989 Vesting Tentative Map.  She emphasized that the issue is not the adequacy of the original EIR, but rather, whether the modifications will cause any new adverse impacts that need to be studied.  In the case of the Northeast Ridge project, Ms. Leiter said, the modifications will add more conserved habitat, provide increased funding, reduce the area of development, reduce the number of units, and thereby reduce traffic impacts.  For these reasons, she advised, an addendum to the EIR is appropriate.  She described the next steps in the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service HCP amendment process.

Ms. Leiter observed that one of the basic principles of the HCP is that limited development can generate funds to pay for habitat preservation.  She noted that controlling invasive plants is a huge effort, and the loss of grasslands habitat is likely to continue.  She recalled discussion at the January 28 City Council meeting about when the tipping point for the Callippe silverspot would be reached; she urged the City to act now.

CM Richardson thanked Ms. Leiter and the staff for providing thorough background reports and information.  

CM Conway said he noticed some discrepancies in the number of acres identified in the documents provided by the staff.  Ms. Leiter explained that the amount of disturbed area was reduced because representatives from Brookfield, San Bruno Mountain Watch and the City walked the site to determine ways to preserve more undisturbed valuable area.  She pointed out the undisturbed knoll area.
Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, said LSA Associates served as the City’s EIR consultant and authored the proposed amendment.  She explained CEQA requirements for environmental impact reports (EIR’s) and addenda.  She reviewed the steps in the CEQA process for the Northeast Ridge project and discussed the contents of the proposed 2007 EIR addendum.  She noted that particular attention was paid to biological resources and traffic and circulation.

Ms. Malamut presented a slide showing the location of the Unit II development and pointed out major features.  She said the consultants concluded that the differences between the 1989 project and the 2007 modification were all beneficial, resulting in a smaller and less intense development, more protected habitat, and fewer traffic impacts.  She stated that the 1989 project included mitigation measures addressing threats to Callippe silverspot habitat, although the species was not listed as endangered until later.  Ms. Malamut advised that the 2007 modification will not result in more or significant adverse effects than were already considered and mitigated in the 1989 addendum to the 1983 EIR.

Mayor Barnes opened the public hearing and invited comments from audience members.  He asked speakers to limit their remarks to three minutes to allow time for everyone to be heard.

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, observed that most of the research upon which the EIR is based is twenty or thirty years old, and significant knowledge has been gained regarding ecology and habitat restoration since then.  He said environmental circumstances have also changed, triggering the need for a more complete supplemental EIR instead of an addendum.  He cited listing of the Callippe silverspot as an endangered species and failure of the HCP to adequately protect Callippe habitat.  Mr. McIntire said the Solano County study on Callippe also contains information not known in 1989.

Mr. McIntire said the HCP has not met its promise of controlling exotic species and stopping the advance of coastal scrub.  He expressed skepticism about the effectiveness of the HCP in protecting, even if funding is increased.  

Mr. McIntire offered to provide further information about the poor performance of the Northeast Ridge developer in protecting the environment.  He said San Bruno Mountain Watch has been monitoring stormwater runoff during recent rains, a topic to be addressed by the next speaker.

Daniel Cooper, attorney for environmental plaintiffs, gave a PowerPoint presentation about impacts of the proposed project on surface waters.  He noted the addendum only addresses two areas of concern, traffic and biological resources, but effects on surface waters were not studied.

Mr. Cooper showed pictures of runoff from construction of the Landmark neighborhood at the Northeast Ridge and said sampling results indicated serious violations of Brookfield’s permit requirements.  He talked about impacts of construction runoff and discharges into Brisbane’s sewer system.  He said lawsuits are virtually certain to occur if the City certifies the proposed addendum without considering impacts to surface waters.

Barbara Annie Franklin, a former Brisbane resident currently living in Pacifica, described her background as a scientist working in the biotech industry.  She said she has worked on restoration and habitat preservation projects for many years, including revegetating former eucalyptus sites.  She gave a PowerPoint presentation about Callippe silverspot population trends.  She noted that many factors affect butterfly mortality, including weather, fire, and available habitat.  Ms. Franklin expressed her opinion that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service was inadequately considering impact on endangered butterflies.

Alan Taylor said he understood the developer’s desire to proceed, but urged the City and the developer to recognize the desires of the community to preserve San Bruno Mountain.  He pointed out that humans can adapt to many environments, but the rare and endangered species on San Bruno Mountain are uniquely adapted to its specific microclimate, and their survival depends on preserving their habitat.

Mr. Taylor quoted the 1983 EIR finding that development will result in the loss of valuable habitat and create significant and unavoidable adverse impacts on native plants and animals, humans, and natural resources.  He noted the people of Brisbane voted not to develop the quarry, and many oppose further development of the Northeast Ridge.  He urged the City Council to find another site to construct homes without destroying valuable habitat.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, showed photographs illustrating some of the major changes in conditions at the Northeast Ridge in recent years.  She pointed out that there have been serious debris flows and landslides on the hillsides above Brisbane.  She expressed concern that construction and development will exacerbate these problems.  Ms. Salmon said traffic is still a concern because of the size of the proposed homes compared to the smaller townhouse units originally approved.

Ms. Salmon identified areas of butterfly habitat and migration corridors, potential archaeological resources, eucalyptus removal, and grading for construction.  She displayed pictures of water flowing into storm drains and extensive erosion, and she questioned the developer’s ability to effectively address these problems.  She recommended that the City Council reject the EIR addendum and modifications.

Jo Coffey, San Bruno Mountain Watch, stated that the CEQA requirements triggering the need for a new EIR have been met by the change in the status of the Callippe silverspot butterfly and the awareness of global warming and greenhouse gases.  She said approval of the project as proposed will virtually guarantee destruction of butterfly habitat, resulting in extinction of the endangered species.  She objected to greenhouse gases created by traffic to and from the development and noted there are no mediation measures addressing this impact.

Ms. Coffey recalled food rationing and other sacrifices citizens made during World War II.  She emphasized the need to allow development only when no adverse environmental impacts would result.  She said the Northeast Ridge project is neither the right place nor the right time.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, referred to the petition she submitted earlier that day urging the City Council to reject the EIR addendum and modifications.  She said there were 329 signatures on the petitions, and 81 more have signed since then.  Ms. O’Connell acknowledged that the job of Councilmembers in Brisbane was difficult, with information coming from a variety of sources, including the staff, Planning Commission, and people of Brisbane.  She recommended that the City Council consider its own goals and ask if the project designs infrastructure and public facilities to be efficient, cost-effective, and beneficial to the community; whether the project promotes economic development and stabilizes the tax base; whether the project promotes transportation opportunities that maximize safety, enhance circulation, and reduce reliance on automobiles; whether the project promotes diverse neighborhoods and community participation; and whether it reflects the unique character of Brisbane.  In each case, she said the answer would have to be no.

Ms. O’Connell said the benefits of open space and resource protection is still unknown, and she expressed concern that preservation comes at the cost of other resources.  She expressed her opinion that the City Council should insist on a new EIR rather than approving the addendum and modified project.

Mayor Barnes asked Ms. O’Connell to provide a copy of her written remarks to the staff.

David Schooley, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he was present when the HCP was adopted in 1983 and considered it a tradeoff between developers and government agencies who were supposed to protect rare and endangered species.  He noted the result has been a decline in wildlife habitat as development expands.  Mr. Schooley cited the bulldozing that occurred last summer as an example of unnecessary destruction of valuable butterfly habitat.

At 9:04 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:13 p.m.

Mayor Barnes noted that some members of the public talked about the developer being unable to build on Callippe Hill anyway because of the power lines, and he asked the staff to clarify that point.  Special Counsel Leiter stated that she thoroughly investigated that claim and was unable to find any evidence that the land was not buildable.  She reported finding agreements between the property owner and PG&E allowing for relocation of the power lines.

Mayor Barnes asked if decline of San Bruno Mountain habitat led to the Callippe being listed as an endangered species in 1997.  Ms. Leiter clarified that the Callippe was a species of concern for many years before 1997.  She stated that she found no documents indicating the species was declining as a result in decline in habitat.  She noted that listing the Callippe as endangered will provide regulatory protection from collection and taking of the butterflies.  She added that the HCP included specific mitigation measures in the event the species became listed in the future, so the designation was foreseeable.

With respect to archaeological resources, Mayor Barnes advised that the archaeological consultant offered to accompany people on walking tours of the site, and he encouraged interested people to contact the staff to make the necessary arrangements.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, referred to her written comments and noted the issues have been the same for many years.  She reviewed the CEQA criteria for requiring a new EIR and pointed out that the current HCP has failed to protect the Callippe silverspot from becoming endangered, global warming and greenhouse gases have dramatically changed vegetation and management requirements, the project is located in the middle of very sensitive habitat and butterfly corridors, there was no archaeological evaluation of the proposed site, the nature of the development has changed to more massive single-family dwellings, the developer has failed to comply with previous agreements regarding controlled burns, and there have been no geotechnical advances that make building housing safe on this known existing fault line.

Ms. Salmon complained about the City Council’s process for considering this process, noting it has involved long staff reports and presentations from the developer, but limited time to hear from members of the public.  She objected that these are not fair hearings.

Ms. Salmon observed that there are far too many unanswered questions for the City Council to approve this drastically modified proposal without further study of the impacts.  She advocated a proper environmental analysis done by impartial consultants before allowing anything to go forward.

Carolyn Parker, Brisbane, asked for the City’s assistance in resolving existing problems at the Northeast Ridge.  She requested help in finding the source of the unpleasant smell emanating from the Landmark neighborhood, especially at night.  She said Callippe Court is a private road, and she expressed concern about enforcing speed controls when more houses are built in the future.  She indicated that City Engineer Breault suggested that she approach the City Council to ask Brookfield to install a gate and speed bumps.  Finally, Ms. Parker, complained about Brookfield’s failure to preserve and restore frog ponds.  She recommended requiring Brookfield to hire a biologist to provide advice about how to honor this commitment.

Ms. Parker cited an economic forecast predicting a surplus of large houses by 2022.  She said the trend is moving away from large houses in suburban tracts to more urban, mixed-use neighborhoods.  She expressed concern that allowing construction of more large houses would be unwise.  She suggested considering smaller houses, more open space, and natural trails through the area.

Mayor Barnes asked the staff to investigate the odor and the speeding problems.

Roshan Ibadi, Brisbane, said she lives across from the Landmark neighborhood and witnesses destruction of habitat daily as more housing units are constructed.  She stated that she never expected the hills around Brisbane to be developed, and she advocated preserving this beautiful and rare natural area.  

Robert Howard, Brisbane, advocated requiring a new EIR to take into account the major changes that have taken place over the years due to habitat loss and climate change.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, stated that he was not against development, but wanted to see the right kind of development for Brisbane.  He expressed support for considering a land swap elsewhere to preserve this site and develop a less sensitive area.

Mr. Bouscal noted that CM Waldo should recuse himself from participation in this decision because he had already made up his mind and considered approval a “done deal.”

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, clarified that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s opinion was based on old science and considered no new information.  He said this development would obstruct the butterfly movement between valuable habitat areas and would lead to erosion and landslide problems.  

Linda Salmon observed that there are a number of reasons the HCP has been unsuccessful, and throwing more money at the problem will not create a solution.  She noted that butterfly habitat has not been protected, mitigation measures were not implemented, and butterfly populations are declining.

Terry O’Connell questioned the economic feasibility of moving the power lines on Callippe Hill.  She said besides the high cost, PG&E would have to obtain a take permit from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, an unlikely option.

Michele Salmon thanked Ms. O’Connell for the information on relocation of power lines.  She expressed concern about the adequacy of the archaeological review of the site before grading was done last summer.  She noted that Brookfield Homes delayed removal of eucalyptus trees for many years and did not meet contractual agreements to protect habitat.  She asked the City Council to insist that the developer follow through will all the mitigation measures required by the HCP.

Linda Salmon asked the City Council to consider all the information that had been presented and obtain answers to all the remaining issues.  She recommended having further investigation and hearings.  She noted she has been raising the same points in her written correspondence.  She urged the City Council to require a new EIR.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Conway suggested having the staff provide responses to the issues raised by members of the public.  City Manager Holstine proposed having another meeting on this matter in two weeks, on February 25.

CM Conway asked for clarification of the statement on Page 3 of the biological opinion indicating that PG&E was not a signatory to the new HCP amendment.  Special Counsel Leiter confirmed that PG&E and the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission were not signatories to the agreement.  

Referring to Page 6, CM Conway noted that the opinion estimates that approximately 10 percent of the Callippe silverspot and 2 percent of the Mission blue butterfly habitat are within Brisbane Acres.  He observed that the opinion says the City has acquired a total of approximately 33 acres, and he recommended updating that figure to include the latest acquisitions.  He recommended identifying the Brisbane Acres parcels subject to the HCP.  

CM Conway asked if the contributions from homeowners will increase each year with inflation.  Special Counsel Leiter confirmed that understanding.  She said the amount is recalculated each year and adjustments are made for cost-of-living increases.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger discussed tax treatment of the homeowner assessments.  He clarified that these assessments are not considered property taxes.  City Manager Holstine added that these fees are part of the homeowner association dues.

CM Conway drew attention to the statement on Page 11 of the opinion indicating that 180 acres of grasslands had been lost as of 2006, a decrease of about 5 acres per year.  Special Counsel Leiter advised that the estimate came from Jessie Wild, a biologist for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Mayor Barnes noted that Page 14 refers to 115 acres of grasslands lost.  Councilmembers asked the staff to verify the figure.

CM Conway referred to the Page 17 list of potential impacts on Callippe butterflies.  He noted the average lifespan is 4.9 days for male Callippes and 7.3 days for females.  He observed that the opinion indicates that fire helps the species because it renews the grasslands.  He said he was aware that grazing was done on San Bruno Mountain in the past, and he asked how grazing fits with the current vegetation management plans.  Special Counsel Leiter said the new management plan recommends experimental grazing to counteract the expansion of coastal scrub and help preserve grasslands.  She added that care needs to be taken to prevent the spread of exotics and provide adequate fencing.

CM Conway drew attention to the statement on Page 26 regarding the stability of the butterfly populations, without any particular mitigation efforts.  Mayor Barnes asked the staff to identify the 600 acres being maintained under the HCP.

CM Conway observed that San Francisco garter snakes and red-legged frogs were not found at the site.

CM Conway referred to the Page 38 description of the project boundaries and statement that development could be a barrier to the movement of butterflies.  He asked the staff to identify the specific flight corridor and breeding sites being discussed.

CM Conway noted the document refers to maintaining Guadalupe Canyon Parkway, and he asked what maintenance had taken place, if any.  Special Counsel Leiter responded that maintenance is the County’s responsibility.  She advised that many activities have been halted since the listing of the Callippe as an endangered species.

CM Conway recalled that when he was young, Brisbane experienced fires on the mountain nearly every year, usually around July 4.  

CM Bologoff stated that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service opinion concludes that the proposed modification will not adversely affect the four endangered species or critical habitat, and he asked for clarification of what constitutes “critical habitat.”  Special Counsel Leiter offered to check with that agency and report back.

CM Bologoff noted that in addition to HCP fees of approximately $800 per year for each new homeowner, the developer will contribute $45,000 per house.  Special Counsel Leiter stated that the total of $4 million will establish an endowment that provides interest revenues for HCP management.  City Attorney Toppel reported that the contribution had already been collected for 17 lots approved as part of Unit I.

CM Bologoff drew attention to the information regarding discharge of waters into lakes, rivers, streams, and wetlands, and he asked why this project would not come under the jurisdiction of the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.  City Attorney Toppel advised that there are numerous conditions and provisions pertaining to drainage issues.  He said the staff would investigate the applicable requirements and report back.

CM Bologoff asked what would happen if the City Council rejected the proposal.  City Attorney Toppel stated that the applicant already has a Vested Tentative Map, approval from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, and the project has been reduced by 50 percent, so a rejection at this point could result in legal challenges.  CM Bologoff expressed concern about exposing the City and individual Councilmembers to liability.  City Attorney Toppel advised that it would be unwise to prohibit all building on private property that has already been approved.  He added that the higher per-unit annual fees and the endowment contribution were part of a voluntarily negotiated arrangement that would otherwise not be required.

CM Bologoff reminded everyone that without past contributions from developers, Brisbane would not have its Mission Blue Center, Community Swimming Pool, or senior housing development.

CM Waldo said the 1989 approval, which is still valid, provided for 579 units, of which 168 remain to be constructed, and the developer’s contributions were based on the anticipated 579 units.  He pointed out the developer is reducing the 579 units to 499, providing the same exactions, and relocating the remaining units from the most sensitive hillside area to a lower and less sensitive site.  He expressed his opinion that the current proposal was most favorable and beneficial for the City.

Mayor Barnes observed that the City of Half Moon Bay is being sued for an amount three times its annual budget for condemning private property by refusing development.  City Attorney Toppel added that the court ruled against the city, and the judgment is being appealed.  He cautioned against subjecting the City of Brisbane to that kind of liability.

At 10:30 p.m., CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, to extend the meeting until 10:55 p.m.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

CM Richardson acknowledged the considerable work and effort made by members of the public who spoke.  She asked what would be entailed in producing a supplemental EIR.  She requested that the staff prepare responses to the questions and issues that had been raised.  

CM Richardson advocated making the new houses as green and energy-efficient as possible, and she asked to see more of the developer’s plans and designs.  She emphasized the need to consider transportation issues and reduce vehicle trips.  

CM Richardson clarified that she was not opposed to healthy growth, but not at the cost of the environment or at the expense of the communities.

CM Conway drew attention to the hydrology and water quality chart on Page A-18 of the EIR addendum.  He asked the staff to explain the basis for the findings of no impact and less than significant impact.

Mayor Barnes said the staff will prepare responses and further information, and the City Council will consider the merits of the proposal at a future meeting.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adjourn in memory of Congressman Tom Lantos.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:35 p.m.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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